
September 10, 2018  
 
The East Lampeter Township Board of Supervisors met on Monday, September 10, 2018 at 
7:30 pm. at the East Lampeter Township Office: 2250 Old Philadelphia Pike, Lancaster, PA 
17602. The meeting was called to order by Mr. Dave Buckwalter. In addition to Mr. Buckwalter, 
supervisors present were: Mr. Corey Meyer, Mr. Glen Eberly, and Mr. John Blowers. Also 
present was Ms. Tara Hitchens, Director of Planning/Zoning Officer. Mr. Ralph Hutchison, 
Township Manager and Mr. Ethan Demme was absent. 

The following persons signed in as being present in the audience:  
 
David Schaller 
Bob May, representing LEMSA 
Stephen Kepchar, representing Morgan Stanley 
Amanda Groff, representing Harbor Engineering  
Lynn Commero, representing LNP 
Jon Hofstetter, 22 Tallgrass Path 
 
 
Public Comment (non agenda items) 
 
David Schaller was present and noted that ongoing issues with properties near his home of 122 
Crest Avenue. Mr. Schaller provided pictures that he noted were taken at 4pm the same day. Mr. 
Schaller stated that 18 Crest Avenue has one remaining issue with some items that he considers 
trash behind the shed. Mr. Schaller indicated that 25 S. Eastland is now vacant and that someone 
is attempting to move items out of the property but the weeds are growing over the garage. Mr. 
Schaller indicated that 31 S. Eastland has someone mowing the site, but that he believes there 
remain weeds and something must be done with the pool which has 6 inches of water within it 
and rotting leaves. He noted that the dwelling is now vacant. As to 149 S. Eastland, Mr. Schaller 
stated there were still vehicles being moved onto the property. He questioned Ms. Hitchens if she 
received his message and had a copy of the enforcement notice for that particular property. Ms. 
Hitchens stated that she had received his message however, he would need to fill out a right to 
know request as the document could be used in a court should it proceed that far and thus 
become a legal document. Ms. Hitchens also noted that those properties that were single family 
owner occupied were sent violation notices under the nuisance ordinance while those not owner 
occupied were sent notices under the property maintenance code.  
 
Consent Agenda 

a. Approval of minutes of the Monday, August 20, 2018 Regular Meeting 
b. Approval to pay invoices from all funds: Total $264,362.33 
c. Time Extension to record Conditionally approved plan #16-25: Crills, 2009 Meadow 

Ridge Drive 
 
Chairman Buckwalter presented the bills to be paid from various funds for the total amount of 
$264,362.33. He mentioned the large payment amount of $62,411.52 to Township Fire 



Companies for quarterly Township contributions ($15,602.88 to each), $8750.00 to Local 
Libraries for quarterly contributions ($4,025 to Lancaster, $2,975 to Manheim Twp., $1,750 
to Pequea Valley) and $7,846.00 to Lafayette Fire co. for reimbursement of 2018 Insurance 
premium. 
 
Chairman Buckwalter also mentioned the Time Extension to record conditionally approved plan 
#16-25: Crills, 2009 Meadow Ridge Drive.  
 

Mr. Meyer made a motion to approve the consent agenda as listed. Mr. Blowers seconded the 
motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 
Recognition of Outstanding Police Work – Chief Zerbe 
 
Chief Zerbe present commendations of outstanding police work to Officer Goss, Officer Sanger 
and Officer Werner for a case involving drug paraphernalia and weapons.  
Chief Zerbe presented two further commendations of outstanding police work to Officer Goss 
for cases involving drug paraphernalia and weapons.  
Chief Zerbe presented a commendation for outstanding police work to Officer Kondras for his 
efforts in the case involving a hit and run along Route 30 involving a school bus. 
 
Recognition of Promotion, Lt. Matt Hess – Chief Zerbe 
 
Chief Zerbe presented the promotion from Sergeant to Lieutenant to Officer Matt Hess. 
Chairman Buckwalter swore in Lieutenant Hess to his position.  
Chairman Buckwalter noted that the families of the Officers were present and asked that each 
officer introduce family members. He also stated that the support from their families allows them 
to thrive as officers for the township.  
 
LEMSA Presentation – BOB May, Exec. Dir. 
 
Mr. Bob May representing LEMSA Presented the statistics of the use of the service as well as the 
costs associated. Mr. May noted the increase in calls for overdoses between 2017 and 2018. Mr. 
May stated that the subscription service accounts for approximately 4% of the overall budget, 
subscription service is $30.00 for seniors and $65 for families with couples being in between. 
LEMSA is requesting an additional $50,000 from the City because 50% of the calls are within 
the City. LEMSA would like to see an increase in contribution from East Lampeter Township as 
well. Mr. May noted that for every $1 that is billed. LEMSA collects approximately $0.46. As 
with other emergency service providers, LEMSA has seen a decline in the number of people 
willing/able within the profession and has dealt with a high turnover. Mr. May stated that the 
incentives are in the wrong place as they are incentivized to transport, not to treat on site. 
LEMSA’s rates are $500 for a basic transport and $900 advanced. 40% of patients get the checks 
directly from the insurance company and do not turn them over to LEMSA. LEMSA does not get 
the check directly given that they are not a participating provider. Mr. May indicated that some 
municipalities are considering or have implemented a fire tax and include EMS within that tax. 
Mr. Blowers noted if East Lampeter Township did $10 per household that would amount to 
approximately $48,000 which would set a precedent for neighboring municipalities.  



 
Pension Plans Investment Performance Presentation – Morgan Stanley 
 
Mr. Kepchar and Mr. Williard of Morgan Stanley presented the Pension Plan Investment 
Performance. Funds have been allocated in a proper manner for both funds. The PD fund is 
currently funded at 99.2% while the Non-Uniform fund is funded at 101%. In 2017 there was a 
return of 14.1% and as of July 31, 2018 there is only a return of 3.6% however this is still 
performing well given the climate that the markets are in at this time. Mr. Williard stated that the 
Skybridge Hedge Fund was up 5.42, Ironwood was up 2.27, Real Estate Black Creek was up 1.6 
and Black Stone was up 2.3. 
 
Old Business 
 
 None  
 
New Business 
 

a. Residential Stormwater Management Plan #18-20: Fox, 110 Hartman Bridge Rd 

Saldo 2018-20 Fox Stormwater Management Plan for 110 Hartman Bridge Road: Ms. 
Amanda Groff of Harbor Engineering was present to represent the plan. Ms. Groff indicated 
that the site is approximately 4.6 acres and is occupied by a dwelling and outbuildings. Two 
of the existing out buildings would be removed and a larger garage and associated 
paving/gravel areas would be constructed for use by the occupants of the dwelling. Ms. Groff 
noted that the disturbed area would be less than 1 acre and thus a NPDES permit was not 
necessary. Ms. Groff also stated that after review of the David Miller Associated letter dated 
September 7, 2018 all issues will be dealt with in the next submission to the Township.  
 
Mr. Eberly made a motion to conditionally approve the stormwater management plan and 
modification for loading ratios for 110 Hartman Bridge Road subject to the David Miller 
Associates review letter dated September 7, 2018. Mr. Blowers seconded the motioned and it 
was passed by unanimous voice vote.  
 
Action Items: 

a. 2019 Pension MMO Calculations Approvals 
 
Mr. Blowers stated that the only real variable for the Police Department calculations is the state 
aid. It was questioned if the State aid has always been provided. Mr. Williard stated that State aid 
has been based on the approved budget of the State.  
 
Mr. Blowers made a motion to approve the Police and Non-Uniform calculations with $196,251 
for the Police and $7,280 for the Non-Uniform as the Municipal obligation for 2019. Mr. Meyer 
seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.  
  



b. Resolution re: Additional Appropriations of Police Forfeiture Funds 
 

Chief Zerbe requested approval of a $36,250 expenditure of the forfeiture funds for the items 
noted in the resolution. Mr. Blowers questioned the amount of the fund and Chief Zerbe stated 
that he believed it was approximately $700,000 as a number of cases has been finalized 
through the court system at both the State and Federal levels recently.  
 
Mr. Meyer made a motion to approve the resolution of Additional Appropriation of Police 
Forfeiture Funds. Mr. Eberly second the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.  
 

Resolution 2018-16 
 

c. Authorized Defense of Zoning Hearing Board decision re: 2929 Lincoln Hwy  
 

Defense of 2929 Lincoln Highway East: Mr. Buckwalter indicated that the site was found to be 
an unauthorized boarding house and went to the zoning hearing board who decided to uphold the 
enforcement notice, the applicant has now appealed, and the Board of Supervisors would now be 
joining the zoning hearing board to defend the decision.  
 
Mr. Meyer made a motion to approve the Authorized Defense of Zoning Hearing Board decision 
for 2929 Lincoln Highway East. Mr. Eberly seconded the motion and it was passed by 
unanimous voice vote.   
 

d. Consideration of Additional Traffic Analysis re: Bridgeport Mobility Plan 
 
Ms. Hitchens noted that the Bridgeport Mobility Steering Committee was present with a number 
of alternatives that caused a few concerns for three of the four municipalities, including East 
Lampeter Township. Traffic counts were initially conducted on major intersections however as 
the alternatives were presented there was concern that those already “cutting through” were 
missed and what effect those would have on such alternatives. Mr. Buckwalter questioned if the 
full amount of approximately $8,000 would be East Lampeter Township’s responsibility. Ms. 
Hitchens reminded the Board that funding for the overall project was through the Smart Growth 
Transportation funding program and East Lampeter Township as the other three municipalities 
did not want to influence the outcome of the study.  
 
Mr. Meyer made a motion to approve the expenditure for the traffic analysis to continue being a 
good neighbor. Mr. Blowers seconded the motion and it was passed by unanimous voice vote.  
 
Manager’s Report: 
 

a. MS4 Report 
Ms. Hitchens stated that we are expecting 2019 construction of the Pequea Bridge project at the 
campground area. The township is working with the contractor on the basin retrofit project and is 
expected to be completed by the end of October. Ms. Hitchens stated that the Township has 
received its MS4 permit.  



 
b. Lincoln Highway Streetscape Plan Implementation Report 

Ms. Hitchens mentioned that the resurfacing project is almost complete. The intersection at 
Oakview the pedestrian crossing have been put in. the signal work at LMS still needs to be 
repaired. The Rockvale Trail project is slightly behind because the necessary survey work has 
been delayed due to rain. Ms. Hitchens also mentioned that the township looking at October or 
November for the County MPO to adopt or change the long range transportation plan to include 
the project from Strasburg Pike. 
 
Adjournment 
 
A motion was made by Mr. Meyer and seconded by Mr. Blowers to adjourn the meeting. 
The motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. The next regularly scheduled meeting is to 
be held on Monday, October 1, 2018 beginning at 7:30 pm. 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
Ralph Hutchison 
Township Manager 
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